Summary of Results: Annual Parents' Meeting
This report is based on 491 responses to the consultation paper.  Overall, respondents were in favour of the proposed exemptions for the Annual Parents’ Meeting. They welcomed the regulations as helpful in reducing bureaucracy and in providing autonomy to schools on how they encourage parental involvement and decision making.

Many respondents commented that the requirement to hold an Annual Parents' Meeting has long been a source of concern.  They stated that despite various strategies to attract parents, the meetings were poorly attended and involved a great deal of unnecessary work for governors and teaching staff.  Respondents were happy to be accountable to parents and produce an annual report; they suggested the continuing need to produce a report could be highlighted within the regulations. They said that increased flexibility would enable governors to arrange more meaningful meetings with parents at different times in the year. Additionally, many respondents said they operated an open door environment within school, which allowed parents and carers to discuss issues and concerns as they arose. 

Accountability to parents was considered important by respondents.  All schools should be accountable to parents and several respondents raised concerns that the removal of the annual meeting may result in parents finding limited routes to raise issues with the school.  

Many respondents raised concerns with the disparity of parental numbers required to meet certain criteria. The 20% stated in Regulation 6 was considered too high and a requirement of “parents of five or fewer registered pupils” in Regulation’s 8 and 9 was considered too low.  Respondents suggested that threshold levels based on a percentage of the number of pupils on the school role could be more equitable.

Respondents agreed with the exemption to cancel the meeting if parents failed to respond to the notice for one. They suggested parents could be consulted via a questionnaire on the requirement to hold a meeting and that this could be issued with the annual report to parents.   


Many respondents proposed additional circumstances in which exemptions could apply. Using existing channels to communicate with parents through newsletters, questionnaires, open meetings and parent evenings was considered by respondents appropriate to generate exemption. This could be demonstrated by providing documentary evidence to Ofsted, LEAs and also in the publication of results to parents with an action plan on how to solve issues raised. 

Some respondents suggested that the Annual Parents' Meeting should be abolished completely. They said parents were unsure of the purpose of the meeting and they said it served no purpose as an effective liaison exercise with parents.
Summary of responses to specific questions:

Question 1: Do you agree or disagree with the exemptions set out in the draft regulations?  If you disagree please specify the amendments that would be needed to the proposed exemption.

There were 485 responses to this question.

413 (85%) agreed, 17 (4%) not sure and 55 (11%) disagreed 

101 (21%) welcomed the suggestions and the option of cancelling the meeting if parents failed to respond to the request within a specified period (regulation 8c). Respondents however were concerned with the disparity in the number of parents required to meet the criteria. Due to varied number of pupils on the school role, respondents suggested a higher figure than “five or fewer parents” based on a minimum percentage of registered pupils would be more equitable. A few respondents suggested the trigger of 20%, as mentioned in regulation 6, could be an appropriate percentage.

91 (19%) agreed and welcomed the exemptions. Respondents commented that removing unnecessary regulation and managing by exception was useful in regulating the workload of governors and schools. 

45 (9%) were confused with the wording in regulations 8c and 9 to give to “the parents of five or fewer registered pupils at the school” the ability to request meetings. Respondents said this was unclear and suggested this may mean that one set of parents, allowing for siblings, could request a meeting. Clarification on wording would be appreciated by respondents. 

36 (7%)  raised concerns with the exemption that allowed the parents of five or fewer registered pupils to request a meeting (regulation 9). Respondents said that a small number of parents, possibly from the same family, could potentially form pressure groups and place undue stress on governing bodies.

35 (7%) welcomed the exemptions in the draft regulations provided schools communicate adequately with parents and carers.  Respondents said they had instigated a policy of open door availability for parents. They said the need for a formal meeting should no longer be required if schools provided opportunities for parents to speak to Governors, Senior Management Teams and teachers when a problem arose.

32 (7%) suggested the 20% attendance, in regulation 6, was unrealistic to validate an exemption given the normal low attendance at meetings.  A smaller percentage trigger would be welcomed. 6 of these respondents asked for clarification on how to calculate the 20% threshold. They said it was unclear on how they would know how many parents the school had, particularly with extended families. 

31 (6%) welcomed the exemptions but felt they did not go far enough in removing the bureaucracy facing schools. Respondents would welcome a simpler approach to allow the holding of a meeting to be a matter of local determination decided by governors and parents.
18 (4%) disagreed with the exemptions and suggested they could be used by governing bodies to avoid scrutiny by parents. The Annual Parents’ Meeting was acknowledged by respondents as a reasonable and accessible route of accountability between governors and parents. Respondents said the meeting was an important safeguard to ensure the views of parents and stakeholders were considered. 

17 (4%)  respondents felt it was unreasonable for a group of parents one year to disenfranchise the following year’s parents by cancelling the meeting which may be populated by new parents (regulation 7). They suggested asking parents each year if they would require a meeting, as this would allow new cohorts to contribute to the decision making process.

Question 2a: Can you suggest any other circumstances under which schools could be exempted from holding an Annual Parents' Meeting?

There were 177 responses to this question.

63 (36%) welcomed the proposal of providing a notice to parents on the requirement to hold a meeting (regulation 8). They suggested sending a proforma with the Governors’ Annual Report asking parents to indicate their preference on whether to hold a meeting or not.

40 (33%) requested an exemption where schools have the evidence they have undergone consultation or self review which had been circulated to all parents. Results should be published along with an action plan to provide documented evidence of consultation.

35 (20%) suggested schools could be exempt if they hold regular surgeries or open meetings to discuss specific school issues during the year. In addition to discussing the subject, parents are also given the opportunity to comment on school policies, procedures and any other related issues. Respondents suggested that having at least one Governor in attendance at these meetings would promote governor involvement, ensure accountability and could eliminate the need for a formal parents’ meeting.  

30 (17%) disagreed with holding the meetings and suggested the Annual Report to Parents was sufficient in raising awareness of school policies. Publishing the report and reminding parents of the schools open door policy to discuss issues would be enough to ensure accountability.

25 (14%) recommended monitoring attendance over the previous two years and where the turnout was below a pre-defined percentage, instigating an exemption for the following year. 

13 (7%) said an exemption could apply where there has been a significant change to the school environment or staffing. In these circumstances respondents said the meeting could be delayed until a more appropriate time.

8 (7%) respondents said that where a school newsletter, comprehensive prospectus, school improvement plans and/or governor minutes exist, allowing for parental involvement and consultation, an exemption could apply. They said using these mechanisms for communication could satisfy the governor’s role of ensuring accountability to parents.

Question 2b:  If so please give an explanation as to how the exemption would work.

There were 110 responses to this question.

58 (53%) suggested issuing a letter or questionnaire to parents along with the Annual Report asking them to indicate their interest in a meeting. If the response was no the meeting could be deferred for one year.

27 (25%) said schools could provide documented evidence to the Local Education Authority that consultation had taken place. Results of consultation would be published and made available to all the school community. Newsletters, surveys and papers could also be retained for future evidence in Ofsted inspections.

21 (19%) respondents said the clerk to governors could record the number attending the meeting. If this fell below a defined number/percentage the exemption would apply for the following year. The minutes of the meeting would indicate the number attending and note the decision made to cancel the meeting the following year. Parents could then be informed of their right to call a meeting if required, as specified in regulation 9. 

13 (12%) commented that the Annual Report could be issued with a question asking parents if they would like to meet governors. A one to one meeting could then be arranged to discuss any specific issues. The formal Annual Parents’ meeting could be deferred for one year.

Question 3: Please make any General comments here.

There were 188 responses to this question.

63 (34%) suggested the regulations should highlight the continuing need for governors to produce an Annual Report. Respondents said the report, if detailed and informative, was sufficient in fulfilling their role of accountability. A reminder in the regulations that exemption from holding an Annual Meeting does not affect the requirement to produce an annual report would be helpful.

47 (25%)  would welcome the abolishment of Annual Meetings completely. They suggested a meeting could be convened if parents, after receiving the annual report, requested one. Many respondents provided examples of attending meetings over a number of years where parents had failed to attend and suggested that this may be a sign of satisfaction with the school. Several respondents commented that the meeting was not an effective means of communicating with parents and, in spite of innovative ways of attempting to make the meeting attractive, response was consistently poor.

42 (22%) suggested the requirement of accountability needed to be balanced with the burden of time and resource in hosting a meeting with little or no attendance by parents. Respondents welcomed the exemptions and, where meetings were not held, the school could liaise with the Local Education Authority to ensure there was a sufficient structure in place for parents to question aspects of the school. 

31 (16%) said that changing the format of the meetings could help. The ability to forgo the current Annual Meeting format to allow the school to create a positive and imaginative partnership with parents would be welcomed. Several respondents commented that allowing parents to contribute to setting the agenda may encourage more participation.

26 (14%) proposed the abolition of the meeting and said that governors could attend parents and open evenings to discuss the ethos and policies of the school and be available for questions and comments from parents and carers. 

16 (9%) were confused with the varying statistics in each regulation and suggested a standard percentage would be helpful throughout.
